COUNCIL MEETING - 22 JULY 2003

RECOMMENDATIONS TO COUNCIL COUNCILLOR WILLIAMS - LEADER OF THE EXECUTIVE

1. <u>Draft Performance Plan 2003/04</u>

Councils are required by legislation to produce an Annual Performance Plan. This year's Draft Plan has been considered and approved by the Review Board at its meeting on 12 June 2003 and by the Executive on 25 June 2003.

The main focus of the plan is to report the measures being taken to deliver improvements in outcomes for local people and recording progress in delivering these outcomes. The plan has to address key priorities including progress on agreed delivery targets and summarise an Authority's planning improvement activities including those undertaken following Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA).

The Government guidance on which this year's plan is based, introduced a number of new requirements including:-

- progress over the past three years in implementing improvement measures;
- outcomes from or impact of improvement measures implemented over the past three years;
- plans for improvement over the current and subsequent two years;
- performance indicator targets for the current and subsequent 2 years for all statutory indicators and local indicators in priority areas.

The guidance also removes the previous requirements for an efficiency summary and consultation statement; the setting of a five-year period of Best Value Reviews and a summary of any assessment of the level and way in which an Authority exercises its functions.

The revised guidance has changed the emphasis of the Plan. The Council are now required to report the outcomes (effects) of improvements rather than merely detailing the actions taken, translating planned improvements into outcome targets. Councils also have to report over a wider time-scale looking back three years and forward three years. The reporting period for this plan is therefore April 2000 to March 2006.

The Performance Plan is the main document in delivering the Council's corporate priorities. It affects them all as it addresses the Council's key priorities, detailed progress on agreed actions and targets and publishes the Council's improvement proposals. A copy of the Plan has been sent to all members.

It is therefore RECOMMENDED that the Draft Performance Plan be agreed.

2. <u>Capital Strategy 2003</u>

As part of good asset management practices, the Council are required to prepare a Capital Strategy, which must be adopted by full Council.

The Capital Strategy, together with the Asset Management Plan and the Housing Business Plan, form the core documents required by the Council to comply with the requirements of the Single Capital Pot.

The Single Capital Pot was introduced in 2001 to allocate credit approvals to Authorities based on their progress towards having a joined-up corporate and strategic by approach to capital investment. The Capital Strategy for 2001 and 2002 had been assessed by the Government Office for the South West as "good" and had earned additional credit approvals for the Council of £50,000 in each of these years.

The Capital Strategy, as attached, is a summary of the Council's approach to Capital Investment and complies with the format and requirements specified in Government guidance.

It is therefore RECOMMENDED that the draft Capital Strategy for 2003 be agreed.

3. <u>Commutation Adjustment</u>

In 1992 the Secretary of State exercised powers to make single payments to Councils to commute all entitlement in future years' improvement grant subsidy on works carried out before 1992/93. Where Councils had outstanding Public Works Loan Board (PWLB) debt, the payments, instead of being made to the Council, were made directly to the PWLB to reduce or extinguish debts.

The single payment made by the Government reduced authorities indebtedness thereby reducing its credit ceiling (notional) and as a consequence its MRP (Minimum Revenue Position) (real) and Debt Interest (real) Charges to the Revenue Account.

However this reduction was not enough to compensate Councils for the loss of the annual improvement grant subsidy received previously. The calculation of the MRP was therefore amended to include the "Commutation Adjustment". This was intended to "compensate" Authorities and to return their accounts to the position to that which would have been held if the commutation exercise had not taken place.

This Council has not been following the full requirements of this section of the 1989 Act in its Statement of Accounts. The situation is further complicated by the policy of "voluntary top-ups" to MRP which was policy within Taunton Deane until 2001/02. Officers, together with the Council's Treasury Advisors'

Sector have gone back through the Council's accounts to April 1992 and have calculated the commutation adjustment for each financial year thereafter.

The difference between what has been charged to the accounts and what the Council were required to charge the accounts over the period to the end of 2001/02 is £2,883,202. During this period the Council operated a voluntary top-up to MRP policy and this could not be unwound. Reintroducing this to the equation reduce this figure to £1,823,899.

This £1.8m could be taken back into the Council's accounts and transferred to the General Fund Reserve. However there are ongoing costs associated with doing this due to the commutation adjustment reducing the MRP which in turn left the credit ceiling means higher than it would have been. The higher credit ceiling means higher future MRP charges to the revenue account. The costs equated to roughly 4% of the "positive adjustment" plus an increase in debts costs borne by the General Fund.

The need for Capital Funding, the future costs associated with it, the aspirations of the Council regarding repayment of debt and the impact of any decision on the new prudential regime were all taken into account by the Executive when considering how much of the £1.8m the Council should take back into the accounts.

There are a number of options. Whilst there is a need for monies to support capital spending, this is balanced with the ongoing Revenue cost that this adjustment will incur. We felt it was prudent to take the maximum commutation allowance now and to take some time to consider how this should be best used to meet the Council's priorities. The funds, if not required, will be returned to the Reserve in 2003/04 and noted as early repayment of debt.

The impending introduction of the Prudential Regime will change all current regulations regarding MRP and the allocation of interest charges between the various Council funds (HRA and General Fund).

District Audit have reviewed and audited the calculations and accept the position.

It is therefore RECOMMENDED that:-

- (a) the transferring of the backdated commutation adjustment, amounting to £1,823,899 to the General Fund Reserve and the immediate earmarking of the these funds for capital purposes (RCCO in 2002/03), be agreed;
- (b) the transfer of the 2002/03 commutation adjustment amounting to £116,500 to the General Fund Reserve and the immediate earmarking of this for capital purposes (RCCO in 2002/03), be agreed;

(c) the transfer of the 2003/04 commutation adjustment amounting to £153,660 to the General Fund Reserve and the immediate earmarking of this for capital purposes (RCCO in 2003/04), be agreed.

Councillor J R Williams

TAUNTON DEANE BOROUGH COUNCIL

COUNCIL, TUESDAY 22 JULY 2003

REPORT OF THE FINANCIAL SERVICES MANAGER

This matter is the responsibility of Councillor Williams (Leader of the Council)

STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS 2002/03

1 **Purpose**

1.1 To obtain Council's approval of the annual Statement of Accounts as signed by the Mayor, Leader of the Council and the Head of Finance.

2 Background

- 2.1 Under the Accounts and Audit Regulations the Statement of Accounts is required to be approved by a resolution of a nominated committee. The current constitutional arrangements allocate this responsibility to full Council. In addition to being signed by the Council's S151 officer (the Head of Finance), for 2002/03 onwards the annual accounts have to be signed by the Chair of the Council Committee which approves those accounts. This responsibility therefore falls upon the Mayor, and to reflect the responsibilities of the specific Executive Councillor, the Leader of the Council will also sign the accounts
- 2.2 The existing legislation requires the 2002/03 Statement of Accounts to be formally approved by Members by the end of September. It is pleasing to note that these Accounts are being presented to Members some two months ahead of that deadline.
- 2.3 Over the next three years this deadline will be moved back three months to the end of June, and as preparation for this the Financial Services Unit have been aiming to produce the annual accounts well ahead of the statutory deadline. Although it should be noted that further improvements to the closedown process will be required to meet the final deadline which will be in place for the approval of the 2005/06 accounts.
- 2.4 The 2002/03 Accounts presented this evening are subject to audit, and this will take place for some three to four weeks during August. The Accounts presented this evening are complete and this represents an improvement over the 2001/02 Accounts which were presented with some omissions at the same Council meeting last year.

3 Statement of Accounts

3.1 The Statement of Accounts is a bulky document and is therefore not included with the Council Summons; Members will receive a hard copy under separate cover. The format of the Statement of Accounts is largely the same as last year, and complies fully with current local authority accounting arrangements. A new requirement is for the inclusion of a Statement of System of Internal Financial Control which has been signed by the Leader of the Council, the Chief Executive and the Head of Finance.

4 Notice of Conclusion of Audit

4.1 Following the conclusion of Audit, the Council will be informed of any significant amendments arising. If there are no significant amendments, there will be no further report on the 2002/03 Statement of Accounts.

5 **Annual Determination**

5.1 Under the provisions of the Local Government and Housing Act 1989 the Council is required to make appropriate annual determinations to encompass General Fund and Housing Revenue Account expenditure. The determinations for 2002/03 are set out in the recommendations below.

Effect on Corporate Priorities

6.1 Being a corporate document detailing all of the financial activities of the Council the Statement of Accounts for 2002/03 impacts on all corporate priorities.

7 **Recommendations**

- 7.1 The Council is recommended to:
 - a) Approve the Statement of Accounts 2002/03.
 - b) Make the following determinations in respect of the year ended 31 March 2003:-

1. Section 42(2)(g)

That £947,952 of expenditure for capital purposes, which was financed by grant, be capitalised.

2. Section 56(i)

That basic and supplementary credit approvals of £816,189 (after adjustment for capital grants received) be treated as authority to charge to capital accounts expenditure of that amount.

3. Section 60(2)

That £1,875,814 of useable capital receipts be applied to meet capital expenditure.

4. Section 63(i)

That £483,596 be put aside from the revenue accounts in 2002/03 as a provision for credit liabilities.

Contact: Paul Carter

Financial Services Manager

Tel: 01823 356418

E-Mail: p.carter@tauntondeane.gov.uk

Background Papers: Executive, 25 June 2003, Outturn Report 2002/03

Taunton Deane Borough Council - Capital Strategy 2003

1 Our Key Objectives and Principles

- 1.1 The activities of the Council are focussed around promoting the economic, social and environmental well being of the Borough, this is achieved through our Corporate Priorities. These six priorities are key to influencing the overall strategic direction of all spending plans. Our Corporate Priorities are:
 - Economy improving people's livelihoods and job opportunities,
 - Transport and Access delivering more accessable services and a better transport system,
 - Crime developing safer communities,
 - Health promoting heathier lifestyles and communities,
 - Environment protecting and enhancing our environment,
 - Delivery helping to develop strong communities through working in partnership and delivering excellent services.
- 1.2 This strategy covers all aspects of Capital expenditure, including Housing and General Fund capital programmes. Therefore services ranging as widely as Social Housing, Highways, Leisure, IT and Tourism are included.
- 1.3 This strategy is a corporate document; it is influenced by the other corporate documents of the Council, such as the Best Value Performance Plan, Housing Strategy and Housing Business Plan, Community Plan, Local Transport Plan and Asset Management Plan. Our work with the Local Strategic Partnership on the overall Community Plan for the Borough, and the Vision Commission for Taunton also provides key strategic direction and a framework for capital investment within the Borough. These plans are consolidated into the spending plans laid out in the Corporate Strategy and ultimately into the Council's Budget. This process will be demonstrated by references to those plans throughout this document. In addition best value reviews and service plans also influence our strategy. The Council's Corporate Management Team, the Executive and Full Council have endorsed it.
- 1.4 The Council exerts enormous influence throughout the Borough, as an employer, a service provider, a tax raiser and importantly as a lever in developing all aspects of living and working in the area. Our capital spending can aid other agencies and local authorities and can directly influence the public at large. The table below gives some key examples together with the relevant Corporate Priority:

Project	How does TDBC Influence	Corporate Priority
	Others?	
Grants to Housing	Enables RSLs to provide	Access to affordable
Associations	social housing in line with	Housing and an
	TDBC requirements	Improved Environment,
		Service Delivery

Contribution to Wiveliscombe Community Office Contribution to North West Taunton Package	The grant enables the local partnership to refurbish the project's offices Without the TDBC contribution, this multi agency scheme would not proceed	Promotion of the local economy, access and delivery of services Promotion of the local economy, access and delivery of services
Wellington Town Centre Enhancement	The improvement of shopping areas for the general public	Promotion of the local economy and improvement to the environment
DDA Compliance	To make all TDBC building accessible for all members of the public	Access to and delivery of services
Flood Alleviation schemes	Enabled the EA to commission a mojor flood alleviation scheme within the Borough	Protecting the environment and the economy of the Borough
CCTV schemes	The reduction in crime in key urban areas	Crime reduction and promotion of the economy
The Wellsprings Leisure Centre	Without TDBC commitment to this scheme, the LEA would not have these new facilities	The promotion of healthier living and social inclusion

- 1.5 The Capital Strategy is a summary of the capital spending objectives that arise from the plans and strategies mentioned above. Consultation is a vital part in the formulation of all of these plans. Therefore as this document brings together the spending aspirations of all those plans the views of all stakeholders are already included in the Capital Strategy. Consultation takes place in many ways, for example, through user groups and surveys (Leisure and Commercial Property), questionnaires (Leisure), representative groups (Housing) and through the Member review panel process employed by the Council.
- 1.6 In addition the spending plans of the Council have been widely consulted upon through promotion in the publication "Deane Dispatch" and via a series of Budget Consultation workshops which took place with the general public over the Winter. This consultation reflected local and Borough wide priorities and enabled both revenue and capital monies to be closely aligned to the priorities of the Community. In particular it enabled over £70k of improvements to some of our most needy assets to be programmed into the 2003/04 budget. The delivery of the objectives outlined in the Capital Strategy is set out in detail in the AMP and the Housing Business Plan. These joined up plans are approved concurrently by the Council.

2 Capital Assets – Taunton Deane in Context.

2.1 The Council is an active Housing Authority with over 6,000 Council Houses and Flats. In addition the Council is responsible for several Leisure Centres, Parks, Car Parks and other operational assets. The Council also holds numerous investment properties. Further information is available in the Context Sheet, which accompanies this document. The value of the total asset base of the Council as at 31 March 2003 is shown below:

Asset Type	General Fund £	Housing Revenue	Total £
		£	
Council Dwellings	0	272,655,450	272,655,450
Other Land &	32,051,153	9,893,300	41,944,453
Buildings			
Vehicles &	872,837	57,003	929,840
Equipment			
Infrastructure	5,848,970	1,895,719	7,744,689
Assets			
Community Assets	1,421,150	0	1,421,150
Non Operational	3,399,000	0	3,399,000
Total	43,593,110	284,501,472	328,094,582

3 Service Portfolio Objectives

3.1 The Authority is structured into primary groups of services (portfolios). The Council has clear objectives for investment within each portfolio and this is derived from our Corporate Priorities, our corporate plans and individual service plans, these are detailed in paragraphs 3.2 to 3.8 below. A summary of capital spending for the period 2002/03 to 2005/06 is shown below. This covers a period of four years for General Fund and two years for Housing Services.

Portfolio	2002/03 £	2003/04 £	2004/05 £	2005/06 £	Total £
Community	10,000	0	0	0	10,000
Leadership					
Corporate	252,681	120,000	85,000	85,000	542,681
Resources					
Eco. Dev.	1,050,841	232,520	185,000	127,000	1,595,361
Tourism &					
Council					
Businesses					
Environmental	871,821	26,000	10,000	10,000	917,821
Policy					
Housing	5,811,560	5,787,890	0	0	11,599,450
Leisure, Arts	757,498	850,920	243,100	91,100	1,942,618
& Culture					
Planning &	453,349	200,000	0	0	653,349
Transportation					
Total	9,207,750	7,217,330	523,100	313,100	17,261,280

3.2 Community Leadership

This portfolio is responsible for many cross cutting corporate priorities. For example economy, the crime and disorder strategy, the environment and the delivery of services. This portfolio provides a corporate overview on community issues and on the plans and reviews affecting the whole Borough. Influence on capital projects is at a corporate level, rather than focusing on specific projects, although the financial support for a multi agency community office is a key project for this portfolio.

3.3 Corporate Resources

This portfolio deals with the majority of the Councils support services. The clear strategy and objective here is to support front line services through improved Information Technology and improvements to corporate assets such as office buildings. Work within this portfolio is derived mainly from the Council's E Government strategy, the AMP and the service plan for office buildings.

3.4 Economic Development, Tourism & Council Businesses

This portfolio covers a key corporate priority and promotes our obligations on economic well being arising from the modernisation agenda. Projects included in this portfolio arise from the Councils Economic Development and Tourism Strategies and the Vision document. The Council has recently restructured the Development Directorate to enhance and promote our work in the area of economic development. In addition through the AMP process the Council is continuing to investigate economic development opportunities both on its own and in partnership through the Regional Development Agency. This is of particular importance as Taunton has recently been designated a Principal Urban Area, this will lead to many opportunities for the Council. Other examples include the enhancement and regeneration of the town centres of both Taunton and Wellington. In addition the service plans of the Council's trading services such as the Direct Labour Organisation and Crematorium influence the programme through projects such as the purchase of new vehicles and improvements to trading assets as identified in the Asset Management Plan.

3.5 Environmental Policy

This is a specific corporate priority, and the Capital Programme for this portfolio is designed to maintain and enhance the reputation that the Council has for providing quality services such as environmental health, waste control and street sweeping. For example in 2003/04 the Council has taken advantage of central Government funding opportunities to enable the monitoring of air quality. In addition the inclusion of projects supporting local flood alleviation schemes are consistent with the Local Plan.

3.6 Housing

The core documents relating to capital investment in this service area are the Housing Business Plan and the Housing Strategy, and is consistent with corporate priorities for healthy living and our environment. This details our plans for the future provision of Housing and the investment required both for our Housing stock and for private sector housing. Housing covers more than

50% of the Councils total capital spending and is particularly dependant on credit approvals as a major source of finance. Our priorities here are:

- to meet local targets for the provision of social housing within the Borough by partnership working with Housing Associations,
- to improve the condition of private sector stock through the provision of renovation grants,
- to improve the condition of the Council's Housing stock to meet the "decent homes" standard as promoted by the Government.

3.7 Leisure, Arts & Culture

This portfolio contains some of our major assets, such as Leisure Centres and our Parks. Our strategic direction here is to enhance these services through continued investment, and to maximise external funding opportunities for these projects. Arising from a 2002 Best Value review the Council has taken positive steps forward and is now actively setting up a not-for profit Trust for these facilities. This will enable the Council to maintain its Leisure assets to a greater standard whilst still providing quality leisure services to the residents of the Borough.

3.8 Planning Policy and Transportation

The majority of the projects within this Portfolio derive come from the recommendations that arise from the Local Transport Plan/Parking Strategy/Local Plan/Vision. This portfolio is especially important as it deals with so many fundamental aspects of the role of the Borough Council as a planning authority. Transport and planning issues tend to go hand in hand therefore co-ordination is vital between many different agencies and this is reflected in the priorities of this portfolio. These priorities include co-ordinated transport systems and improvements to the local infrastructure in conjunction with the County Council.

4 Capital Investment Prioritisation and Bidding Regime

- 4.1 The Authority has in place an established system to enable Corporate Management Team and elected Members to prioritise between proposed new capital schemes. This system is known locally as the Project Appraisal Report (PARs) system. The purpose behind the PAR is to provide comprehensive information on each new scheme, thereby enabling informed choices to be made. Guidelines on the requirements of the PAR system are available to all Service Managers and are placed on the Council's Intranet site. This process is now in place across the whole Authority. The principles behind the PAR system are not only used at budget setting time but are also used as a framework when considering the implementation of other major capital schemes.
- 4.2 In addition to the traditional data requirements needed when considering a new project, such as cost and other resource implications, the PAR requires Officers to consider Authority wide objectives, in particular its fit with the Council's Corporate Priorities.

- 4.3 To complete a PAR Officers must provide the following details on each proposed scheme:
 - Project Outline and Description,
 - Category of Scheme (ie legal obligation, service necessity, service maintenance or service necessity),
 - Establishment of Need appropriate analysis of need and rationale,
 - Fit with Corporate Priorities,
 - Fit with Service planning objectives,
 - Sustainability,
 - Option appraisal ie "do nothing", full scheme, partial scheme, scheme provided by other agencies, scheme provided through partnership working,
 - Risk identification,
 - Overall project evaluation,
 - Resource implications, capital and revenue, monetary and nonmonetary,
 - Timescale for implementation,
 - Recommendations.
- 4.4 Submitted PARs are initially assessed at Director level, onward to Corporate Management Team and then onto the Executive who then make the final decisions as to which new schemes are included in the programmes, which are considered by Full Council.
- 4.5 As part of the above, the revenue implications of each new scheme must be considered. The Financial Services Unit also advises on the overall revenue impact of new schemes to ensure that the approval of new schemes is consistent with the Council's revenue budget strategy and medium term financial plan.

5 Management of the Capital Programme

- 5.1 The capital programme is formally reviewed and reported on a quarterly basis (along with all other budgets of the Council) to ensure not only spend against budget but also progress of each scheme against other aspects such as timetable and construction progress. In addition an analysis of available capital resources ensures that the "affordability" of the programme is maintained. This process has recently been enhanced by a new structure within the Financial Services Unit which provides a greater level of support to each of the Council's Directorates, this is of particular benefit when appraising new schemes as both financial and non financial staff are involved in new projects from the outset. Thereby enabling risks (financial and non financial) to be actively managed. This data is reported to both Corporate Management Team and the Executive.
- 5.2 To ensure comprehensive financial data is available the VAT implications of the capital programme on the Council's partial exemption position are also monitored and reported on a quarterly basis. This highlights the amount of any irrecoverable VAT and the impact on budgets.

- 5.3 In addition to the above the Audit and Review Unit are developing an enhancement to the contract monitoring systems employed by the Council. This will take the form of improved IT systems which will aid managers in the continuous monitoring of spend verses budget together with automatic links to pre-set contract performance indicators. The strategy for the monitoring and measurement of the programme covers the four year period of the programme detailed in paragraph 3.1.
- 5.4 Finally, the process of strategic risk management is employed for high spend/high risk/high profile capital projects. Where applicable, multi discipline project teams are formed to manage these schemes and to report progress and risks to Corporate Management Team on a regular basis.

6 Funding of Capital Projects

- 6.1 The Council recognises that on its own it cannot deliver all of its investment priorities. It is vital to secure partners to assist with meeting our aims and to use external funding sources. For example the Council has worked with the Sports Lottery Fund and will deliver a flagship Leisure Centre in North Taunton which will be used by both local schoolchildren and the general public. The Council is at the forefront of E-Government objectives and is using central Government funding to work on projects within Taunton Deane and as part of a consortium of Authorities across Somerset; the aim being to improve service delivery. In addition the Council is working in partnership with the Environment Agency to provide much needed flood alleviation schemes within the Borough.
- As an alternative funding source, and as a commitment to partnership working, the Authority welcomes the concept of PPP and PFI. At a time when capital resources are scarce these alternative funding vehicles will be fully explored. However, as yet no schemes have been identified which would warrant such a venture. With regard to the new Prudential Regime for Capital Finance the Council welcomes the new freedoms (and associated responsibilities) that will be part of the system. This will further enhance the ability of the Council in meeting the needs of the Community. In addition the AMP process has been used as a lever to enable the disposal of surplus and poorly performing assets. The capital receipts arising are then used to fund priority schemes of the Council. Finally the Council ensures that, where applicable, monies secured through \$104 and \$106 agreements are used to support our capital strategy.

7 Links with Best Value and Service Plans

7.1 The development of this strategy cannot be achieved by only referring to the main corporate plans of the Authority. Notice must also be taken of the individual requirements of particular services and the outcomes of Best Value Reviews; this is achieved through the Officer group responsible for the production of the Asset Management Plan. The AMP Group will evaluate all Service Plans, Revenue Budget Development Bids and Best Value Reviews to

ensure that any property/asset issues are included within the AMP/CS and Capital/Revenue Budget.

8 Procurement

8.1 The Council will through the use of its dedicated Corporate Purchasing Unit ensure that best value is obtained for contracts. This is further enhanced by the requirement of Officers to meet the strict tendering and contractual procedures required under our Financial Regulations and Contract Standing Orders. Dealing specifically with the principles recommended by the Construction Task Force where project integration and innovation are to be promoted, the Council welcomes this and many initiatives are now in place. The Council has continued to develop a scheme which was introduced in 2001 to work with neighbouring Authorities on a joint commissioning partnership for the construction of new Social Housing Projects. This involves the selection of preferred Housing Associations and builders in order to obtain long term value for money on such schemes (as promoted by the Construction Task Force). Involving multiple builders in a scheme such as this is believed to be the first of its type in the Country. Finally, the Council will continue to reduce the environmental impact of new projects through its energy management schemes and in construction specifications.

9 Partnership Working

- 9.1 As mentioned above, the Council fully utilises all alternative external funding sources in delivering its capital projects. However, the Council recognises that monetary needs are only one way in which partnerships are vital in delivering modern service targets. The Council cannot ignore the expertise that partners bring to the Council, in both technical and administrative terms, and the specialities that other providers can bring. In 2002 the Council has continued to develop its links with the County Council Property Service to share information on surplus property and on investment opportunities.
- 9.2 The table below highlights current partnership working (innovative cross cutting issues are shown in *italics*):

Capital Project (TDBC budget)	Other Partners	What do the Partners Provide?
Implementing E Government (£400,000)	Other Somerset Local Authorities/Police Authority/ ODPM	Shared resources/ Shared personnel/ County wide call centre technology for LG services
Silk Mills Railway Crossing (£399,000)	County Council/ Highway Agency	Funding/ Technical support/ Common aim of Local Plan
Flood Alleviation Schemes (£100,000)	Private Housing Developers/Environment Agency/ Parish Councils	Funding/ Technical support

Contributions towards	Housing Corporation/	Funding/ Land/ Provision
Social Housing Projects	Registered Social	of social housing in
(£1,967,410)	Landlords	accordance with TDBC
		requirements
Recycling Boxes	Other Somerset District	Funding/Purchasing
(£145,000)	Councils/Somerset County	power/coordinated
	Council/Central Govt.	recycling strategy
Somerset Direct (Funded	Other Somerset District	Funding/Purchasing
via Government Grant)	Councils/Somerset County	power/coordinated
	Council/Central Govt.	innovative approach to
		service provision
Community Facilities	County Council/ Local	Planning advice/Funding/
(£120,000) Cotford St	Developers/Community	Shared Assets
Luke		
Grants to Village Halls/	Parish Councils/ Local	Funding/ Enhancement to
Play Equipment Grants	Village Hall & Playing	community assets
(£360,298)	Field Committees	
Bridgwater & Taunton	County Council	Funding/ Enhancement to
Canal (£20,000)		community assets

9.3 Partnership working is further progressed within the Council, it is a requirement of the PAR system to consider how any scheme may be implemented through joint working or through the implementation of a scheme by a provider other than the Council.

10 Performance Measurement and Benchmarking

- 10.1 The Council is committed to ensuring that the money that it invests in capital projects achieves the desired outcomes and targeted objectives of the Authority. These targets are detailed in the specific plans and strategies of those services, as described in para.1.3. These outcomes are controlled and monitored in many different ways, for example:
 - Grants to Housing Associations are dependant on specific targets relating to both the type of dwellings constructed and targeted occupants (ie special needs), the outcomes are reported to the Council's Housing Panel,
 - Housing Improvement and Disabled facilities grant applications undergo stringent assessment criteria, thereby focusing resources towards Council objectives,
 - Grants to Village Halls are only given to projects which meet County and Borough Council objectives,
 - Where the Council requires external funding, for example from the Sports Lottery Fund, these projects must meet the specific criteria of all funding partners. Detailed outcome reports are provided to all partners,
 - Where the Authority provides funding for footpath and street lighting projects there is a specific "needs" assessment made, to ensure that the project meets both Borough and County Council objectives.

- 10.2 The use of the national and local property performance indicators, as detailed in the AMP, will improve the performance of the Council's assets by targeting resources towards low performing assets, for example high cost or low return assets. The Council has in place a stringent target and monitoring procedure for all indicators. Local indicators specifically target the use and return gained from our Commercial portfolio. The results of these indicators are reported to the Corporate management Team and the Executive.
- 10.3 These indicators will also allow specific services and assets to be targeted. For example the data derived from the maintenance backlog exercise will be integrated into the Council's Medium Term Financial Plan to ensure that this backlog is prioritised and that our reputation for good quality assets is maintained. These indicators are also used to inform Members when making asset disposal decisions.
- 10.4 The Council's budgeting procedures also allows the Authority to set benchmarks for areas such as financial return, maintenance costs and energy efficiency. Indeed targets for 2003/04 have already been set and progress will be monitored and reported quarterly to Corporate Management Team and Members. As the asset management process develops on a local and national basis it is envisaged that the performance of Taunton Deane Borough Council will be benchmarked against comparable Authorities.

11 Conclusion

11.1 In both 2001/02 and 2002/03 the Council was assessed by the Government Office of the South West as having a "good" capital strategy, the highest level of score. As a consequence the 2003/04 version does not have to be assessed by GOSW, however the Council has continued to develop its capital strategy in line with its corporate priorities. This document summarises the strategic direction of capital investment within Taunton Deane Borough Council. The Council is committed to improving the Borough and recognises that capital investment is a major source of influence.

COUNCIL MEETING 22 JULY 2003

REPORT OF COUNCILLOR WILLIAMS - LEADER OF THE COUNCIL

We are now in the thirteenth week of our Administration and it is the first presentation of the new Executive to Council. I feel the transition has been as seamless as possible and I pay tribute to our officers for the tremendous assistance and understanding given to ensure this occurred. Not least I also extend my grateful thanks to my colleagues who, when asked, rose to the challenge and accepted the considerable task of Executive Members for the various Portfolios and offices, all requiring a substantial commitment to ensure the smooth running of this organisation.

My grateful thanks to all.

Overview

Taunton Deane is on the brink of exciting and challenging times. The award - or is it imposition of Principal Urban Area Status which dictates that Taunton is to become a sub-regional centre, places great responsibility on all of us to ensure that development is carried out to allow growth, but without destroying the very character of the town that we all cherish. This led to the Vision for Taunton exercise which highlighted what the people of Taunton Deane wanted and provided us with an excellent framework with which to move forward. This clearly identified that although growth was felt necessary, all possible should be done to maintain the market town character of Taunton loved so dearly by most.

At this very time, masterplanning of Taunton is being carried out together with an urban design extension by our consultants Terence O'Rourke who have been jointly commissioned by Somerset County Council, SWERDA and Taunton Deane Borough Council to carry out this work. Following the failure of the Crescent Car Park Scheme as we know it, we are also endeavouring to link the overall design of the Crescent Car Park and Mary Street Car Park within the urban design framework exercise for Taunton town centre as a whole. Of course I have always stated and I reiterate that without improvements in Taunton's infrastructure and public transport system, the proposed future development and expansion of Taunton will come to nothing. It is imperative and a commitment of this Administration that our roads and public transport are improved to ensure the economic growth of Taunton is not constricted.

To inform members I give a brief report on some of the major projects and considerations ongoing at present.

Vision for Taunton

Our consultants - O'Rourkes - have carried out considerable research and consultation and are in the process of preparing a design framework exercise covering the town centre, the Firepool site, the Riverside through to Tangier and the Tangier area. In carrying out this exercise, O'Rourkes have identified large areas of land in and around Taunton Town Centre, not necessarily all in Council ownership, which has potential and provides exciting opportunities for future development. Initial plans have already been presented to councillors and members of the public and

feedback to date has been positive. Terence O'Rourke are due to complete their overall plan by the end of the year when we in conjunction with our partners will have to take this plan forward for implementation. I have no illusions that this will be easy as it will require consummate skill to bring many vested interests to the negotiating table and vast amounts of finance, all of which, will not be found solely from the public sector.

Crescent Car Park Development

As already noted, the scheme we have been negotiating for around three years has now failed on the basis of its financial viability. The suggestion has been made that a much larger scheme could be viable by looking at both the Crescent Car Park area and the Mary Street Car Park area at the other side of the High Street. We are endeavouring to include this with the Terence O'Rourke design framework exercise for Taunton to gain an overall view of the potential viability of these proposals. The financing of this study is being separately reported by Councillor Cavill and I strongly commend this to you.

Urban Extension Study

This again is in the course of preparation by our consultants, Terence O'Rourke and preliminary plans have been prepared and presented to councillors and members of the public. I would stress that this is not the inception of a Local Plan but our independent consultants' views of where future development of Taunton could possibility take place. If we are to ensure that Taunton has the ability to grow practically and sustainably then we must be prepared to make hard choices. This to ensure that it has sufficient economic development ability to protect ourselves from larger and developing neighbours up and down the motorway. We are receiving a strong message from our local economic development partners that Taunton is already several years behind other major centres and that we will lose out if growth in Taunton does not occur soon.

County Cricket Club

We are all well aware of the aspirations of Somerset County Cricket Club to expand sufficiently to host international cricket matches. Within the Vision and planning process of Taunton we must ensure that if at all physically possible these aspirations are met and that as a Council we give all necessary assistance to achieving this. The County Cricket Ground is one of the jewels in Taunton's Crown and it can only aid the economy of Taunton if we assist it to achieve international status and the increased profile that would bring.

Taunton Market Site

As you will be aware, further consultation and planning has been taking place with a view to re-locating Taunton Market to a site adjacent to Junction 26 at Chelston, Wellington. This study has now been completed and the principle has been established that the chosen site will be acceptable and is unlikely to encounter any major problems with planning or highways. Taunton Deane Borough Council is broadly in agreement with the Taunton Market Auctioneers regarding the relocation of the Market, however, before any formal planning application can be submitted there is a need to understand the financial commitments of all parties in order to facilitate this re-location. This process is underway at present, but I must stress to you that the re-location of the existing market is absolutely essential to the satisfactory re-development of the Firepool area.

Wellsprings Centre

This by any stretch of the imagination is not one of the Council's successes. Substantial additional sums of taxpayers' money have been allocated to the completion of this project but as the new incoming Administration let me reaffirm our commitment to its completion for the benefit of the community of North Taunton. The good news is that work is underway and despite further setbacks being found, requiring additional injection of funds, we are presently on schedule for building works to be completed by the year end. We are obviously pressing our project managers and contractors to ensure completion of the building sufficiently before Christmas 2003 to allow us to get it up and running for the Christmas period. Regrettably I am not able to give a commitment to this at present as our contractors are being quite necessarily cautious in case further problems or defects are identified which could cause delay.

Commutated Sum

Much has been said and written about this apparent wonderful sum of £1.8 million that is now available for all to spend. Can I say categorically this is not a pot of gold that has been found for use without any cost implications. It is an amount that we have overpaid above our minimum loan repayments that we now have the opportunity to recover, which, if taken in total, there are substantial revenue implications which have to be carefully considered. Since its announcement I have heard many rash statements about what this Council can afford because of this sum being available. I place on record now that any amounts used will be considered very carefully and unless exceptional circumstances dictate will only be used for capital projects and to lever in substantially greater funds for the benefit of the residents of Taunton Deane. When it was established that this amount was available to us by way of increased borrowings, this Administration prudently, in my view, opted to reserve the whole amount for future consideration as to its best use. This process will take place during the impending budget setting process when our priorities are determined and whether all or part only is retained.

COUNCILLOR JOHN WILLIAMS Leader of the Council